HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 13, 2016 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Kim R. Roy present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

The Agenda for Tuesday, December 13th, was unanimously approved without revision.

MINUTES

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – September 13, 2016

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 47
	$ 384,810.56

	Vendor Warrant
	# 48
	$ 108,893.09

	Withholding Warrant
	# 49
	$ 145,908.35

	Vendor Warrant
	# 50
	$   47,122.87

	School Warrant
	# 51
	$ 421,781.93

	Ambulance Commitment
	# 11B
	$   75,830.00

	Ambulance Commitment
	# 11C
	$   49,330.00


APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 52
	$ 357,373.99

	Vendor Warrant
	# 53
	$   55,258.41

	Withholding Warrant
	# 54
	$ 134,445.14

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 12
	$     5,160.00
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Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills with the exception of Roy abstaining from payment to MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc.:

	KP Law, P.C. (legal/October)…………………..........................
MIIA Property & Casualty Group (property & casualty policy).
Beth Israel Deaconess Hosp. (invoice #36195)………………...
Lynch, Malloy, Marini, LLP (audit yr. end 6/30/16)…………...

Express Newspapers (ads/surplus vehicle; ZBA secretary; Assessor Administrator Assistant)……………………………...
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/December) ………………..

Deutsch, Williams, Brooks (legal/November) …........................

Michael Gilman Esq. (legal/November) ……………….............
	$ 1,400.00

$ 1,439.00

$    402.00

$ 2,000.00

$    102.50

$ 1,015.63

$ 2,235.79

$    594.00


The Board acknowledged payment to the Treasurer for the following turnovers: 

	turnover
	amount

	2017-19
	$    125.00         

	2017-20
	$ 1,500.00

	2017-21
	$ 5,887.00

	2017-22
	$    225.00

	2017-23
	$ 2,500.00

	2017-24
	$    100.00

	2017-25
	$ 1,200.00

	2017-26
	$    150.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
2017 License Renewals 
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to renew the following licenses contingent on the fire Chief and Building Inspector issuing a certificate of inspection by Tuesday December 27, 2016: 

  Alcoholic Beverage

  General on Premise (wine & malt) 

  Unit 5 Bar LLC

  Restaurant (all alcoholic)
  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax
  
  Common Victualler
  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax

  Unit 5 Bar, LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box
  Public Entertainment – Sunday

  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax     

  Unit 5 Bar LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box                                    

  Public Entertainment – Weekdays
  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax

  Unit 5 Bar, LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box
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Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to renew the following licenses contingent on Seelig confirming that Class II licensees meet all stipulations of their license:

  Alcoholic Beverage

  Package Store (all alcoholic)
  Halifax Lake Street, Inc.

  Package Store (wine & malt)

  Jenish Convenience, Inc.

  Om Hari Corp. - d/b/a Lindy’s General Store

  Restaurant (all alcoholic)
  D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58
  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a BR’s Monponsett Inn

  Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant

  PED Ltd. - d/b/a All Seasons Restaurant and Sports Lounge

  Automatic Amusement

  PED Ltd. - d/b/a All Seasons Restaurant and Sports Lounge
  Class I

  Halifax Mobile Homes Realty Trust - d/b/a Halifax Mobile Home Estates

  Morgan Power Equipment Inc.
  Class II
  Alan’s Automotive Service

  Ali’s Auto Repair and Sales
  Corkren Auto
  Ellis Auto Body

  Hollywood East Classics, Inc.

  Liddell Leasing Corporation 

  Pete’s Auto Sales   

  R. G. Automotive

  TLC Companies, Inc. 

  Class III

  Steve’s Auto Recycling

  Common Victualler
  D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a BR’s Monponsett Inn

  Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant

  Man – Mohan Corporation - d/b/a Subway of Halifax

  Family & Friends, Inc. - d/b/a Santoro’s Pizza

  PED Ltd - d/b/a All Seasons Restaurant and Sports Lounge

  New Year’s Eve – extended hours

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a BR’s Monponsett Inn

  PED Ltd. - d/b/a All Seasons Restaurant and Sports Lounge
  Public Entertainment – Sunday

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a BR’s Monponsett Inn      

  Public Entertainment – Weekdays

  D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a BR’s Monponsett Inn

  Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant
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Patrol Officers /Dispatch/Impact Bargaining

The Union representing the Patrol Officers has requested impact bargaining to deal with issues in connection with dispatch moving to Duxbury.  Our counsel has contacted theirs to get more information.  Garron stated that we have been talking about this for two years so why are they contending it now.  

Electricity Aggregation

There will be hearing on December 19th at which the Town will be represented by Colonial Power Group.  Seelig will not be going to it but a statement from the Town will be read.  

Halifax v. Bergstrom

This case will be heard on December 21st in Boston.  Town Counsel will be attending on behalf of the town.  Seelig may go.  

South Street – Winnetuxet Bridge

A report from MassDOT indicates a severe deficiency with drainage at this location.  The Highway surveyor has been notified of this.  

Hingst v. Halifax 

Official notification of a hearing has been received.  The hearing will be December 17th at 10 am in the Selectmen’s Meeting room.  The Selectmen will be briefed by Attorney Gilman sometime the beginning of January.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

West Monponsett & Pond Neighborhood

Seelig began by saying that resident Robin Bellinger wanted to bring to the Board the issue of derelict and abandoned properties around the pond area and was wondering if there was some type of property standard or keep up with property by-law.  Seelig did some research but has not come across a town that has a by-law regarding such homes.  This does not mean that out of 351 cities and towns that nothing exists but in the communities he did check there was nothing.  He did say that if the neighbors or the town could propose a by-law there would have to be a lot of things to go into the by-law.  
Joanne Uvanitte - 13 Ocean Ave. 

Ms. Uvanitte asked that there is nothing in Massachusetts that a town has to be responsible for any neglected properties.   She said the house next door has been abandoned 15 since she has moved in One resident asked if the Town was responsible for derelict homes and Seelig said no. 
Christopher Wright – 5 Upton Street

Mr. Wright said that he has lived there for about six years and there is a house right across the street from him that house has been abandoned and just recently caution tape has been put up but before that kids were going in there and playing.  This is danger for kids to be and a potential for kids to do drugs and drink alcohol not to mention a huge fire hazard. 
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Seelig said that if you are going to have a by-law that properties need to be kept up to a certain standard then you have to have to ask the following:

· who is going to receive the initial complaint 

· who goes out and investigates 

· who makes the decision  

· is the decision appealable 

Seelig then said that Ms. Bellinger gave him a list of problem properties, which he forwarded to the Treasurer/Collector to research.  The Treasurer/Collector submitted information about each of the properties.  He mentioned that there is a process to go through to foreclose on a house which takes nine to fifteen months.     The following steps are being taken on the properties listed below.


638 Monponsett St.

Back taxes are owed; starting the tax title process then next step is foreclosure.  The earliest something will happen will be between March and September of 2018.  This is a multi-month process to go through tax title and foreclosure.  

4 Upton St.

Foreclosure process has been started this fall.  This should end between June and December 2017. 

7 Old Ocean Ave. - taxes are paid to date

31 Ocean Ave. - taxes are paid to date

15 Ocean Ave. 

The house is in tax title.  The Treasurer/Collector has started the foreclosure process and this will not be completed until late 2017/early 2018. 

48 Cedar Ln. - taxes are paid to date

Seelig continued to say that one challenge is that after we go through all this some of these properties are substandard lots and the only thing the town can do is take the buildings down (includes take out the foundation & oil tanks, check for any hazardous waste)  and sell the land but not as a buildable lot.  So the only people who might be interested in buying the land, which could be sold as little as a $1, is an abutter.  Now the town is out the back taxes and the money, which we will not get back, to clean up the property.  We can go to Town Meeting to appropriate the money but the voters are the ones who will vote yes or no.  

Bellinger did not think this was acceptable because 4 Upton St has been in foreclosure for a long time and nothing was done.  Seelig did not disagree and explained that the past Treasurer/Collector did not move the tax title process along.  We now have a new Treasurer/Collector who has been in the position for a year and half and she is making every effort to bring all the records up to date and moving forward with the process. 
Mr. Wright asked how much is owed for 4 Upton St. and Seelig said he did not have an exact figure but said thousands of dollars.  Wright said that the town might lose money right now on the brown house up on Ocean Ave. but once a house gets built the Town will gain taxes and it will bring up the value.  Seelig said a house cannot be built because it is a substandard lot.  

Resident who abuts 4 Upton St. 

This resident said that 4 Upton St.  was sold to a contractor and he got approval to raise the house about six feet and make it a two story home with a back deck but then there was a couple of issues, something about being close to wetlands and nothing happened.  
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The point he was making was that the contractor did get approval to do something with the property.  Millias said at the time the house had not been deemed abandoned (no taxes paid, no utilities on) so the work could have been done but once deemed abandoned you then can’t do that process.  This resident continued to say that his bother ended up calling the fire department a few months back because the roof and part of the back wall collapsed so they can down and put the caution tape up and he was told by them that they have to find out who owns the property and get them to tear it down.  Now it is months later and nothing has been done 
Melo Spencer - 21 Dwight Street

Ms. Spencer stated that the house at the corner of Ocean Ave. (638 Monponsett St.) that is boarded up has animals coming in and out of the house.  Seelig said that she could request to the BOS that they ask for an emergency appropriation from the Finance Committee to get it boarded up.  She asked Millias if he was the Building Inspector at the time when and BOH went there when hoarders lived there and Millias said he does not remember anybody living in there but does remember the house being open and then someone boarded it up.  

Ms. Uvanitte asked if 15 Ocean Ave. could be sold and Seelig said it could but cannot be used as a buildable lot so the best bet would be that an abutter buys it but there are few abutters.  She asked how long this process would take and Seelig said late 2017 or early 2018.  She reiterated that animals are coming and going and that it is a fire hazard and again Seelig said the BOS could get money to get it boarded up.  Millias asked if the owners have been notified and Seelig said yes but there is no response.
Lady sitting in the end chair
She said the home next to hers has been vacant for three years.  First year someone would come by occasionally and mow the lawn, second year it was owned by Sovereign Bank and they would sometime send someone out.  Then it went to Green Tree now with Die Tech.  She continued that she has called Die Tech a few times and was told that they have to work with Fannie Mae, who has not been keeping up the property.  She then questioned the by-law thing and Seelig said that we do not have a by-law but can do one for abandonment (taxes have been paid but house has been abandoned) which could be passed at a future Town Meeting.  

Ms. Bellinger asked how the Selectmen felt about that and Millias said he would like to get town counsel’s opinion on what constitutes abandonment because even though you are not physically in the house that does not mean it is abandoned.

Lady sitting in the end chair
She what if a bank has it under foreclosure and Roy said the bank is servicer but the owner of the mortgage is Fannie Mae so Fannie Mae is the responsible party.  
Seelig pointed out that there is no by-law in town telling anyone how high they can keep their grass or that you have to trim your trees so if the Board did do a by-law then they could include that in it so if they had an abandoned building the listed owner is responsible for doing that but that is up to Town Meeting to make that decision.  Roy said that we then become property managers and in the case of the abandoned properties we are going to be asking the Town with their limited finances to spend money on … Seelig said that if the owner does not “mow their lawn” then they get fined as there will be a fine system set up.  Roy said that in the cases where there is no mortgage she is not sure that we want to …..
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Man w/black jacket (second one in from the end)

This resident said that his house was a foreclosed on before he bought it and was vacant for a year and a half and the lender who was trying to sell the house would mow the lawn and keep up the yard up.  Millias said that some lenders will do that.  He continued to say that this brings down the property value and opens up the potential for things to go very bad such as fire and kids going in the homes.  There needs to be a point where the town steps in and protect the resident who do live there and make those owners liable for abandoning their properties.  

Roy is not disagreeing with them but said that in many cases the Town is not going to re coupe any money they put into them when we sell these properties.  She does not know how this can be fixed and any allocation will have to be approved at Town Meeting, which she does not think we will get quorum from the residents who will want to put out money to do this.  Seelig said the reality is that the cost of tearing down a house and making the property safe would exceed the amount of money we get for the home when sold.  

Garron said he understands the safety issue but we have residents stating that their taxes are high now so if we start taking care of the derelict properties then this will add to the increase in taxes.  The only homes he has known that have been torn are because they have been rat infested or a health issue but also there have been lawsuits because we have been on private properties and destroyed the home.  Garron said what Seelig and this Board is saying is that until we get a by-law in place it is not going to happen for a while and we will need to the majority of the people who go to Town Meeting to vote in the by-law and to fund it.   

Man w/black jacket (second one in from the end)

He asked how soon can a by-law come into effect and Seelig said a resident needs to get ten signatures for a by-law and then an Article is put in the warrant and a decision is made at Town Meeting.   He continued to say that if we have a special town meeting between now and May and someone brought in an Article with a hundred signatures then an Article could go on the warrant for that special town meeting.  Then if passed then it take between thirty and sixty days to get approved or disapproved at the Attorney’s General Office. 
Seelig said now there is a separate issue for the appropriation of fund.  If we need to do emergency work on some of those homes we can go to the Finance Committee but on the Town foreclosed properties we would probably have an Article at that same Town Meeting to appropriate money to tear down these homes.  Again we will need ten signatures put on warrant and Town Meeting will determine if they want to appropriate the money.  

Roy asked if Town Meeting is not in support of paying to tear down some of these homes what would be the alternative.  Seelig said that we still will continue with the foreclosures and tax title process and once we do own them then we have a legal responsibility to keep them safe.  So we might just board them up until Town Meeting says otherwise.  

Ms. Spencer said that if she was to sell her house it is going to be low because of the homes that are in disrepair around her. 
Man w/black jacket (second one in from the end)

He had that problem when he was refinancing his house as it was valued less than what he bought it.  His property value is going down because of all these houses.  The Town is saying his property is valued higher then what the bank appraiser is saying and he is paying the taxes on that higher amount.  
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Robin Bellinger – 11 Upton Street 

She said that she heard that there are State and Federal grants available to help towns in situations like this and Roy said that we can look into that.

Ms. Uvanitte that this could be like a domino effect one house becomes in disrepair then another then another and so on.  You could get a whole neighbor and then the town will lose more on the taxes.  Seelig said the by-law will handle some houses and the tax title will handle another set of houses and we need to find the right solution for each house.

Garron said that this is not the first time residents have come before the Board and this is not unsolvable but the bottom line is the money and any solution will result in raising taxes.  He continued to say that this has just been brought before them and the Board will try and find a solution and is sorry for what they all are facing.   

Lady sitting in the end chair 

Asked what will the by-law let the Town do and Seelig said we cannot walk onto to the property but the owner is obligated to do something and if they do not then the Town fines the owner if not paid will go to court to collect the fines.   

In closing Ms. Spencer asked that if something comes up could they contact the Selectmen and she was told yes.  
Area 58 Robotic Cameras

Richard Goulart from Area 58 came in this evening as he wanted to give the Boar an update on the installation of the cameras for filming in the meeting room.  At this time the robotic cameras have been installed.  His hope is to go live in a couple of years.  He continued to say that for 2017 they will be covering one hundred and twenty-five programs.  He thanked the Board for supporting Area 58 and if they had any thoughts of concerns to please contact him.  The Board thanked him for all his efforts.  

Dick Wright – Appointment to COA

The Board asked Mr. Wright why he wanted to be appointed and he said that the COA has a big project coming up and would like to work with the Building committee and Barbara Brenton on it.  He knows that they are down to a five person Board from a seven and that they had trouble reaching quorum so he thought volunteering would help out.  Garron said that he brings a lot of knowledge and has served on many boards.  With that being said they would be more than happy to have him on the COA.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously appointed Richard Wright to the Council on Aging with a term to expire on June 30, 2018,

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

Rural Public School Aid Proposal

The Rural School Coalition is advocating for additional aid for rural school districts as State aid has not kept up with rising operating costs.  Seelig does not see any reason not to promote the idea and if the Board is favorable of this he will contact Joy Blackwood with the idea to get more money to rural school districts.  The Board was in favor of him contacting Blackwood.  
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Autumn Lane 

Merrill Engineering is working on a punch list for Don Treannie.  The Drollette’s do not want any trees in the tree belt.  They and two other families want to be compensated for damage done to their irrigation system when the sidewalks were installed.  Seelig is not sure if this project will brought to Town Meeting this coming May.   

School Choice Week Proclamation

The organization, call National School Choice Week, has asked that the BOS issue a proclamation declaring January 22 -28 as National School Choice Week.  Garron said that he cannot support this as pulling students out to go to other schools draws from funds of the Town.  

Halifax Country Club – Fuel Storage Permit 

Renewal for the permit was due on May 1st and as of this date they have not renewed.  Seelig plans on sending them a letter stating that if not renewed by December 22nd a revocation hearing will be scheduled for January 10th. 

Building Department – Wiring Permit Fees

SolarCity is disputing the town’s building and wiring permit fees, which are based on the valuation of the work to be done.  SolarCity claims they do solar panel work considerably less than other vender and therefore their permits should have smaller fees. The Building Inspector does not agree.  Permit for a home on Highland Circle have been denied.  SolarCity can appeal to the BOS. Garron asked if they have done work here in town before and Seelig said they have.   

Silver Lake E&D Account

The figure has come in below the 5% limit.  There is no surplus above the 5% and no distribution.  

Marijuana Law Amendments

The MMA is asking that the State legislature make changes in the referendum approved in November which included stipulations concerning local authority, revenue and public safety and development.

Ellis Auto Body Sign

Nick Gentile’s will be replacing his sign that has been stolen.  The Building Inspector will issue a new permit with no fee.  

Ambulance Abatement

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate the following amount from the Ambulance Account:

	October 2016
	FOR
	$ 37,113.92


Special Ed Deficiencies

The School Committee has been informed of a $150,000 deficit in the special education budget for FY2017.  This is due to more children being part of the project than expected.  The vocational budget should offset a little of this but we still need to find $100,000 to cover the rest. 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

License Revocation Hearings 

Seelig stated that there are three license holders who have not paid taxes therefore a revocation hearing has been set up for all three this evening.  
Evergreen Beverage Company/ Twin Lakes Liquor

This license holder has made arrangements with the Treasurer/Collector and Seelig is recommending that the BOS approve renewing his license for 2017.  
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve Evergreen Beverage Company d/b/a Twin Lakes Liquor 2017 Alcoholic Beverage license with the stipulations that his payment plan will be monitored. 
Halifax Auto Sales

Neither the selectmen’s nor the Treasurer/Collector’s has heard from this license holder.  He is in arrears on his taxes and no payment plan has been established.  Seelig is recommending that the Board to revoke his Class II license and not renew for 2017.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to revoke Halifax Auto Sales Class II license and not renew Halifax Auto Sales Class II license for 2017 at the recommendation of the Treasurer/Collector and Seelig.  
Davis Automotive

Seelig began by saying that this license holder is not in compliance with any payment plans and is recommending revocation.  Ms. Davis was present this evening and began by saying that she brought in a check for $7,500 that did not clear but had asked that it be deposited a couple day after being received.  She said that if the BOS takes the license away they will not be able to get the money for the taxes because she will not be able to sell cars.  She added that they have two big jobs coming in which will bring in some money.  She mentioned that there are some family matters that she is dealing with, which is no excuse but she is trying to make ends meet.     

Roy was sorry to hear about her troubles but what she is bothered by is that she made a payment last March and we have not heard back for her and then she gave us a check that did not clear.  She continued to say that they are happy to give her the opportunity as long as the Treasurer/Collector is okay with a payment plan and if she is running into a bind to let her know. 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to renew Davis Automotive 2017 Class II license contingent on an agreement being made with Treasurer/Collector, Pam Adduci, and that payments be made with a bank Check and if for some reason one payment is missed that a revocation hearing be scheduled ASAP. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
Dog Bite at Walmart

A dog allegedly bit a customer at Walmart as it was being walk by its owner.  The owner then put the dog back in the vehicle and left.  No identification has been made therefore n action is needed from the BOS. 
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Police Department – Civil Service List

The Police Chief has asked the Board to approve a requisition for four permanent intermittent officers.  Roy informed the Board that the Chief wants to put this request on hold until he goes over his budget.  
319 Grant Contract 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously voted to have Selectmen Kim Roy sign the contract for the West Monponsett Pond nutrient Management Project on behalf of the Town. 

Marijuana – Federal Government 

Drivers will still be subject to USDOT regulations.

Tarawood Kennels

Roy mentioned that when she and the ACO went to do a count there were twenty-five, which is what was agreed on at the Board’s meeting on September 27th. 

Surplus Property – Library

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously declared the following item surplus:

 
1 Switch – Linksys EtherFast 5-port

Talent Bank Form

The office has received a talent bank form from Melinda Tarsi who has expressed interest in serving on several Boards.  She has met with the Finance Committee and will meet with the BOS on January 10th. 

Holidays in Halifax – Michael Egan

Mr. Egan has made a donation of $1,500 to Holidays in Halifax, which Seelig thinks helped pay for the banners and ice sculpture platform.  
Dwight Street Parking 

The office has received a complaint about on-street parking on Dwight Street.  Seelig sent out a courteous letter asking the residents use good discretion in parking their vehicles but they are still parking on the street.  Seelig suggested the following:

· that the BOS establish a no-parking zone on Dwight Street and have it enforced or

· have the BOS ask the Police Department to enforce the overnight ban or

· or any other suggestion from the BOS.

Garron said snow storm or not there should be no parking from November 1st to April 1st. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to inform the Police Department to enforce the overnight parking ban.  

Thompson Street Speed Limits

Mr. Vance, a resident on Thompson Street, thanked the Town for looking into this and said he was able to get a blind drive sign posted.  
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Recycling Abatements Time Limits

The Treasurer/Collector’s office has asked the Board to establish a time frame for recycling abatements as these requests continue to come in for this year and previous years.  Seelig is suggesting a deadline of thirty days for all bills including FY2017 and then sixty days for FY2018 and going forward.  

Public Records Access Officer 

To comply with the new State law we need an access officer.  Seelig is recommending that he be appointed and then he will contact each department to designate someone to be formally appointed in January.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously appointed Seelig as the Public Records Officer.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Anthony Muscolino – Bella’s Pizzeria – Transfer Ownership to Ghassan Tabbaa

Mr. Muscolino and Mr. Tabbaa were I this evening to transfer ownership of Bella’s Pizzeria to Mr. Pizza & Subs.  Mr. Tabbaa has been in the restaurant business for ten years ago and his sister has a restaurant in Easton.  He is going to be making the same pizza but better.  Muscolino said that he is going to stay and help Tabbaa get the feel of things and then he will take over.  He said that he is ready to step back and get out of the restaurant business.

Roy asked what his hour will be and he said 11 am to 12 am.  He was asked if he has been to the Board of Health and Muscolino said that Tabbaa will be taking a class this Saturday to renew his Serve Safe then he will go see Cathy in the BOH department. 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the transfer of ownership from Bella’s Pizzeria to Mr. Pizza & Subs contingent on the current owner filing a Discontinuance of Business with the Town Clerk and the new owner filing for a Business Certificate with the Town Clerk.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
Recycling Abatements

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #2597, 549, 1218 and 1315 based on the fact that the homeowners use private haulers for recycling.   

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:18 p.m. to discuss the ZBA and Scott Clawson v. Town of Halifax ZBA & Jennifer Harmon Land Court Civil Action No. 16 Misc. 000590 and contract negotiations for Patrol Officers:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes
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Garron announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 10:10 p.m.

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:10 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Kim R. Roy
Clerk

/pjm

